
Property Group 

When I was writing my article for the December Newsletter we had 

just started carrying out some essential work in the kitchen at 

Lochgelly following an outbreak of dry rot. The work turned out to 

be more complex than originally thought as we had to  arrange for 

some asbestos containing tiles to be removed in the corridor to 

allow the contractors to inject fluid into the floor.  We were fortunate to 

receive a grant of £1000 from Lochgelly Going Forward   towards this 

work and you may have read about this in the Central Fife Times. We 

carried out the annual property inspection in February and as a follow 

up to this we asked the Joiner to check the windows at Benarty 

with the  result that one of the small windows will need to be       

replaced. Some other items of maintenance are also being carried 

out.  In order to carry out regular maintenance work we need to 

keep a healthy fabric fund and everyone can help by filling a fabric 

box with loose change or making a donation in a fabric envelope.  

If you would like a fabric box please pick one up at church.  Every 

penny is very much appreciated. 

Wishing you all a relaxing summer. 

Laura Pepperday 

Property Convener 
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GREETINGS FROM OUR                                          
LOCUM MINISTER 

                    
                                                                       

By the time you read this it will be ten weeks since I arrived at St. Serf’s. 
The first service I took part in was the joint Easter service.  
 

It feels strange that I am not here with my family, but I know that they are 
safe in South Africa. I manage to keep in regular contact with them on 
SKYPE. Thank goodness for modern technology!  
 

During my time here, I have tried to visit as many people as I can ( given 
the fact that I only work 14 hours per week) . I have also started attending the 
local Rotary Club in Cowdenbeath, which is a blessing, as I am able to 
meet new people from outside of the Church.  
 

Since taking on my duties here, I have conducted  several funerals and I 
have tried to keep my sermons on a Sunday morning as interesting as           
possible. It turns out that I cannot blow up balloons very well, but never 
mind, I suspect that I am not the only one! I have been greatly encouraged by 
the welcome I have received. I have been taken on a few outings; to  St Andrews, 
Burntisland and Culross. I  have also been to see the  Kelpies and Falkirk Wheel. 
So I have managed to get around! My car, although old, is in good condition, 
so if I can just manage all the roundabouts, I should be fine!  
 

I must say that the Congregation have welcomed me with open arms and 
each week I feel a little more at home! I am also encouraged by the depth 
of involvement within the Church and it seems like everybody is willing to 
“muck in” and play their part. I am reminded of the Scripture in Ephesians 4, 
which speaks of the body of Christ each having a part to play and ends 
with the reason why : “ So that the body of Christ may be built up, until we all 
reach unity in the faith and the knowledge of the Son of God and become mature, 
attaining to the whole measure of the fullness of Christ.”  
 

Thank you for welcoming me into your homes and lives. I am excited 
about the next six months and look forward to serving you and getting to 
know you more.                                                                
Geoff 

                                                                                                                              

St. Serfôs Ladies Bowling Club 

The ladies who attend the bowling are a good bunch. We enjoy the                                  

friendship, sportsmanship, and we have a happy two hours on a                                             

Thursday afternoon, Although the average attendance is twelve we                                  

still ran the competition to find a champion and runner - up.  The                                             

winner this year who we must congratulate was Marion Lumsden                                                 

and the worthy runner-up was Maude Wyse. Yours truly presented                                                   

the  trophy to Marion and a monetary prize to both finalists.  

We closed on Thursday 7th April when we enjoyed one game of bowls and then  

adjourned to the small hall where we enjoyed a leisurely tea and thanks to Ena, a 

slice of “clootie dumpling”. We also had a few other goodies. 

Cathie Dowie, one of our members has been unwell lately, and we hope she will be 

well enough to join us when the bowls recommence on Thursday 15th September at 2pm.  

I wish you all good health and hopefully enjoy a summer which is long and 

sunny. 

Yours in sport                                                                                                                             

May Lees – secy. 

THE WELFARE GROUP  

During the early part of 2016 things have been rather hectic, with lots of 
things taking place in our church buildings. As a result we didnõt have our 
usual coffee morning. However, we will be having one later in the year. It 
will be in the church advertisement in The Times, and also intimated in 
church, so keep your eyes open for this. 

We are trying something different this year regarding the invitations for the 
Welfare Tea and Concert. Normally we have issued invitations via the 
newsletters, but this means that a lot of people receive invites who are lucky 
enough to be too young to qualify for an invitation. This year we will use 
the members names who attended last year and ask you all to please give us 
the names of any senior member who qualifies for this event so that nobody 
is left out. These invitations will be delivered where possible by hand in 
plenty of time. 

We have a provisional date arranged for September 24th and extend our 
usual warm welcome to all our guests and look forward to seeing you.    
Brenda Dickson - Secretary. 
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FROM THE TREASURER                                                                                        

Last year at this time I was urging all of us to seriously examine our giving. I 

know many of you did so and reviewed the amount you commit to giving to the 

Church.  I also know that many people completed standing orders to their banks 

so that St Serfôs can enjoy the guarantee of knowing that offerings will still 

come in even if for some reason a member cannot attend services.  We have 

been fortunate to attract a new locum and with Rev.Geoff Probert amongst us 

can look forward to a spell of stability in our ongoing vacancy.  

The Congregationôs financial position at the end of April 2016 showed 

offerings from members of Ã11,479.  This is down on last yearôs figure of 

Ã12,153 and a further reduction on the previous yearôs figure at this point of 

Ã15,897.  There is no escaping the conclusion that although 

some members of the congregation reviewed and increased their 

giving, others have still to do so.  We face a stark choice of 

finding ways to attract new members to the congregation or 

increasing our individual giving to at least stand a chance of 

attracting a new ministry team.    

We do have other income from congregational organisations and 

third parties using the premises, weddings and funerals and interest.  

Additionally there are fundraising events which I appreciate are well supported 

by many members..  This additional income from all sources totals Ã8,206 as at 

30 April 

With total income from offerings and general income at Ã19,685 our 

expenditure at end April amounted to Ã20,759.   

It is not all gloom however.  We have been particularly blessed by the 

generosity of a deceased member who has left us a legacy which 

will help to fund work on the church buildings and manse and 

allow replacement of outdated equipment.    We have also been 

successful in attracting grants to help with particular projects.  

These are one-offs and although they can be used for lasting 

benefits, it is the regular and dedicated offerings from the 

membership and support for fundraising events that guarantee our survival in 

good health. 

 

Robin Millar   

May 2016  

 

    THE SACRAMENT OF HOLY COMMUNION                                                    

WILL BE CELEBRATED ON SUNDAY 5TH JUNE                                                                                 
AT A JOINT SERVICE                                                                                              

IN ST. SERFôS, LOCHGELLY AT 10.30am                                                                                                  

                   
                                                                                                       

 
 

There will be a retiring offering for the Church Samaritan Fund. 
Children are welcome at this service. Anyone requiring home communion 
should contact their Elder who will make the necessary arrangements. Their 
name and telephone number can be found on the front of this Newsletter. 
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Joyce Hamilton -Flower Convener. 

THE DROP IN 

We started back in January after the Christmas break and 
it was nice to see everybody again and have a blether over 
a cup of coffee or tea. Our door is open to all who care 
to pop in. We meet on Thursday  mornings from 10 till 
12 for a cuppa and a chat.                                                                        

We have now closed for the summer break with a Soup Lunch which was 
held on Thursday 26th May.                                                                                  
Margaret Swan. 
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Greetings from the Interim Moderator 

Dear friends, 

As you will know I have succeeded Rev Hugh Steele as Interim Moderator. I am 

grateful to him for all his hard work and help in preparing me for this task and I 

am looking forward to getting to know the congregation at St Serfõs. 

My first encounter with the Kirk Session was not auspicious as our ôgetting to 

know youõ morning was hampered by my lost voice. Despite that problem we 

had a good morning and it helped me enormously in finding out more of your 

story as a congregation and to hear of all the good work that goes on through the 

church. That morning we looked ahead at different ways to develop the work of 

the church in mission, evangelism, worship, discipleship and fellowship. We also 

looked at the Parish Profile to see if it could be updated to help attract interest in 

the vacant post of parish minister. I am encouraged that so many people are 

committed to continuing the work of the church during the vacancy and this 

work is being so well supported by Geoff Probert as locum minister. 

As I write this I am preparing to attend the General Assembly as a commissioner 

and that is always an interesting experience, not least because it is a  reminder 

that we are part of a much bigger Church than our local congregation. It is good to 

hear what is going on around the country, and even around the world, and to 

know that God is working through his people in so many different ways. 

I look forward to travelling the next stage of your congregationõs journey with you 

and in the confidence that God is with us, guiding, prompting, protecting and 

encouraging us along the way. Please pray for the Nominating Committee, Kirk 

Session, locum and all those who have responsibilities in the Church. 

I look forward to meeting more of you at Communion Sunday on 5
th
 June and 

other services over the next few months. 

With my prayers and best wishes 

Muriel Willoughby 

 

St Serfõs Church 

Lochgelly 

Saturday            
25th June          
10am-1pm 

Cream Teas 

Quiz 

Books 

Crafts 

Games 

X-box Kinect 

Face Painting 

Stalls 

Cake & Candy 
Bric-a-brac 

Treasure Map 

Tombola 

B.B.Q.             
Weather permitting 

Summer 
Fayre 

 

                                      

 

LUCKY                  

SQUARES            
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TUESDAY AFTERNOON GROUP 

As we come to the end of another successful and well attended          

session we are now looking forward to our summer break. The sun          

is shining brightly as I write this sitting in the garden. Long may it                   

continue.                                                                                                               

We have had quite a varied syllabus starting of with a very well            

attended talk from Dr Rev. Rebecca Prichard just before she left to 

go back home. The ladies also enjoyed the talk and tasting of                  

Wiltshire Farm Foods. In February we had a very interesting and       

informative talk from Linda Cruickshank about the work of the 

R.N.I.B. Also another very well received talk from Stuart about the 

ongoing work of Rachel House. The ladies made a very generous   

donation and also bought some of the badges etc. Moira’s Fun Afternoon is 

always popular. Our last meeting was a very happy  afternoon when 

we were entertained by Gerry Duffy and his group. The ladies were         

in good voice and joined in the singing.                                                                     

We are now looking forward to our closing                                                         

lunch at the golf club.  

Marion Lumsden - group member. 

 

THE MAGAZINE ON TAPE    

Just a wee reminder that recorded CDõs are made each time 
the newsletter is printed. This is a free service to anyone 
who has difficulty reading news print. Please give me a call 
on 01592 780077 and I can arrange for you to have one.                                                                       
                                                                                                   
Margaret Morgan.                                                                                                                              

TUESDAY FELLOWSHIP  

We are a small group who meet in St. SerfŚs 

Benarty on Tuesdays at 7pm.  We study the   bi-

ble in order to give us a better understanding    of 

our Lords word. We would be delighted to  wel-

come you if you would like to join us.                                                                                          

Agnes Seath-group member.                                                                                                                    

 

WEDDINGS                                                                                                                             
Marriage Blessing                                                                                                             

Mr & Mrs Waugh.                                                                                             
at St. Serfôs Benarty                                                                                                                                                          

on 12th December 2015 

                       

 

 

                                                                                                                                             

Marriage                                                                                       

Michele Notman to Christopher Rankine                                                                                                    

at St. Serfôs Benarty                                                                                    

on 14th May 2016 
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From the Session Clerk                                                                                           

May 2016 
In the last newsletter I spoke about the departure of our locum Rebecca 
Prichard. Rebecca still keeps in touch via our Facebook page and she                     
continues to pray for us. Rev Hugh Steele worked hard in ensuring that we 
enjoyed good pulpit supply for the period from Rebecca leaving until the  arrival of  
Rev Geoff Probert who has joined us from South Africa. In the short time that he has 
been here, Geoff has  delivered thoughtful and inspiring sermons and has been very 
well  received. I know Geoff appreciates the efforts of the congregation to make him feel               
welcome and at home amongst us. 
                                                                                                                                                                                                       
At the February Kirk Session meeting Hugh Steele indicated that he was stepping down from the 
post of interim moderator and he has been replaced by Rev. Muriel Willoughby from       
St Andrews Erskine Church in Dunfermline. Hugh worked hard for us and his input 
was well appreciated. Muriel has hit the ground running and conducted a very successful 
Eldersô Day at the end of April. This should help to map a way forward for us as we 
continue to look for a new minister. 
                                                                                                                                                   
This will be my last newsletter, prior to stepping down after the Kirk Session meeting 
on 22nd November. Unfortunately no-one has come forward to take over but I would 
still like to work a shadow system before November, and I am prepared to continue in   
a mentor role until my successor is established in the post. It is not a requirement that 
the Session Clerk is an elder. If you are interested please come and speak to me.  
                                                                                                                                                                 
We have received a good number of consent forms relating to data protection but we are  
nowhere near receiving returns from all on the electoral roll. We are legally required to 
conform to the Data Protection legislation so if you have not completed a consent form 
please do so as soon as possible. Forms are available from your elder or from the 
Church office. 
                                                                                                                                                      
In light of the difficulties experienced by many churches in recruiting organists we have 
been fortunate to receive funding to purchase a music system for worship accompaniment. 
The system includes around 2750 recordings and the congregation has already enjoyed 
singing to stunning sound quality. The unit is flexible enough to be used in both           
buildings as well as in local care homes. This is a great resource as a complement to               
traditional provision of music and for use at funerals and weddings. 
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Ian Brown  

 B   L  C  T .  
 

         Included with this report is the BLCT logo. It was designed by a now 
         deceased local artist; Mr. Lockhart. The Group intend publicising         
         future events in the local press, with the logo to encourage greater 
         participation among the general public. 
                                                                                                                                 
We have been busy since my last report: A Lent Course of five weekly ses-
sions was held in the Quiet Room in St. Serfôs Lochgelly. The World Day of 
Prayer this year was held in St. Kenneth and St Bernardôs with refreshments 
and fellowship hosted by the ladies of St Serfôs Benarty.  
                                                                                                                                                      
St. Finnianôs held a Tenebrae Service.  A Songs of Praise Easter Evening Service 
was hosted in St. Serfôs Benarty with refreshments and fellowship to follow. 
This was enjoyed by everyone . A Pentecost Songs of Praise was held in May. 
                                                                                                                                             
St Finnianôs Scottish Episcopal Church now hold an evening service on the  
second Sunday of the month, everyone will be welcomed. They will have a  
concert on June 25th with a solo singer and an instrumentalist.                                                    
                                                                                                                                                
The Salvation Armyôs Monday lunches will resume following the summer  period.  
                                                                                                                                             
Our Locum Minister Rev. Geoff Probert was welcomed at our April gathering in 
St. Finnianôs. We meet two monthly and if anyone would like to join us and 
share ideas and plans for the future, please let me know. 
                                                                                                                                             
This summer marks the 10th anniversary of BLCT. St Finnianôs will host a             
special service to mark this occasion on August 21st. at 7pm.  
                                                                                                                                           
Ethne Brown. 
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PASTORAL CARE GROUP 

By the time you receive this issue of the church magazine, St Serf’s Pastoral 

Care Group will have completed their spring visit and held their quarterly 

meeting at the end of May. It is a pleasure to have our new locum minister 

Rev. Geoff Probart with us at our meetings and he has been enjoying                

visiting members of St Serf’s congregation and conducting Sunday worship. 

The group continues to visit members who are housebound, ill or bereaved, 

so if you are aware of anyone whom you feel would benefit from a pastoral 

visit, please submit their name to a group member. We are always on the 

lookout for new members to join the pastoral team as well, so if anyone 

would like to join the group in this rewarding work, or would like more               

information on what is involved, please do not hesitate to speak to myself 

or any member of the Pastoral Care Group. Our next quarterly visits will 

take place between June andAugust.                                                                                      

John Blamey - convener 

 

Summer has finally arrived and if you are               
looking forward to a holiday I wish you well.  

It seems a long time since our last newsletter in December 
but as you will see from the church group reports there 
has still been a lot going on.  I wonder if you miss the 
quarterly editions?  The decision to publish six monthly 
was not taken lightly, but two main reasons prompted 
the change, cost of publishing and shortage of elders to 
deliver. Personally I miss making these quarterly visits, 
If your elder misses you when delivering the newsletter, 
it will be popped through your letterbox and the name 
and phone number of your elder will be on the front 
cover. Please do give them a call and arrange a wee  
visit.   

My thanks as usual to the helpers  who 
come in and help me get this newsletter 
ready for you. 

                                                                                                    
Anne Scott - editor 
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T. Smith, Lochgelly 

N. Gillespie, Lochore 

E. McGhee, formally of Ballingry 

N. Cruden, Lochgelly 

A. Taylor, Ballingry 

A. Leslie, Lochgelly 

I. Reid, Lochgelly 

E. Butters, Lochgelly 

         Funerals Conducted 

NEVER WORRY  

Never worry, enjoy this beautiful day 

Forget frustrations, let them slip away 

Fill this day with happiness and love 

Thank God for all blessings from above.  
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C   Y  M  G 
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Our Locum Minister Geoff Probert arrived in time for our joint 

Palm Sunday Service at Lochgelly on 20th March.  We have very 

much enjoyed his ministry and he assisted the Worship Group in 

planning the joint Pentecost Service at Benarty on 15th May.  A few 

more members on the Worship Group would be very helpful. You 

don’t need to be an Elder. 

The congregational outing takes place on Saturday, 4th June and 

this year we are going to the Five Sisters Zoo at West Calder. This 

is a new venue for us and we are very much looking forward to it.                                                            

                                                                                                                         

Laura Pepperday - Group Member 

WAYS & MEANS GROUP 

The annual summer fayre takes place at Lochgelly on Saturday, 
25th June from 10.00am to 1.00pm.  More details elsewhere in the 
newsletter.  We need a lot of help on the day to make this event 
successful and anyone willing to help even for part of the time 
should contact me on 01592 781029.  We are also looking for            
donations for cake and candy, tombola and bric-a-brac stalls and 
all donations will be greatly appreciated. There will also be stalls 
for people selling their own goods.  Once again we are planning a 
barbecue if the weather stays fair!  Come along and enjoy a  
strawberry and cream scone and a cuppa for only £3. 

The annual Beetle Drive will be on Friday 2nd September at Benarty.  This is 
always a good night and great fun. Look out for more information 
later.   We are always on the look out for new ideas for fundraising 
and if anyone has any brilliant ideas we’d like to hear them.  There 
will be an opportunity at the summer fayre to record any                                
suggestions.  

Laura Pepperday 

Ways & Means Group 

                                                                                                                                                             
                                                                                                                                
                                                                                                                                       
                                                                                                                                                                                                                               

 

We all love messy church .We start with a bible story or short film, then we talk 
to God (prayer). We then do our crafts for that story. This year we have cut out 
whales and made Jonah and put him in the whale. We made a model of Moses  with 
Miriam watching him through the bulrushes. We told the Easter story and made cards with 
happy faces and wrote SMILE JESUS IS ALIVE. We have scattered seeds in the 
church garden and planted seeds in our plastic cups to take home .We have made a 
model of the good shepherd taking care of his sheep plus a sheep with dan-
gling legs to take home with us . We finish with a snack and a drink .                                                                                                          

Agnes Seath -  group member                    
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I always wonder what to say 
about work in the church                 
Admin. Office. Well, it’s never 
boring that’s for sure. I do a lot of 
work at home and come in to the   
office from time to time throughout 
the week. Then I do my Thursday 
stint in the office. It does get a bit 
lonely when the organisations 
close for summer. That means 
less people popping in for a 
chat. However, there is still the 
orders of  service to prepare, 
tickets to print, and as I write 
this, the June edition of the 
newsletter to prepare and print. 

I hope you all have a lovely 
summer and for those going on                   
holiday, have a great time.                                                                                                                     
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Please be aware of these contagious 

diseases in church. 
Lateness: A condition where the sufferer is 

always late for the start of the service. 

Frontophobia:  A morbid fear of the front seats 

in the church. 

Sermonic throat: A dreaded choking caused 
by the start of the sermon. Unwrapping a sweet 
very slowly and noisily seems to be a            

complete cure. 

Accelerate Vocal Response: A condition 
which causes the sufferer to try and sing 

faster than the organ. 

Retarded Vocal Response: A condition which 
causes the sufferer to try and sing slower 

than the organ. 

Theexits: A condition where the sufferer 
rushes out the main door before the minister 

gets there. 

Church Meeting Paralysis: This can strike 
suddenly, when help is needed around the 
church. A good dose of enthusiasm works 

wonders with this sad affliction. 
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